 OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

February 27, 2014
TIME:

10:20 A.M. – 12:20 P.M.
PLACE:
Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,

2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202

CALL TO ORDER
Acting Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:20 a.m.  

MEMBERS PRESENT
Frank Porter, Acting Chair
Susan Cohen 

Yvonne Fisher

Marcianna Kreamer

Harriet Suskin
Andrew Linthicum

Walter Tegeler
David Zinner
MEMBERS ABSENT
Erich March
STAFF PRESENT

Marilyn Harris-Davis, Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Paulette Wirsching, Assistant Attorney General
Leila Whitley, Administrative Aide
GUEST SPEAKERS
None
VISITORS
None
MINUTES
Acting Chair Porter called the meeting to order.  

A motion was made, and seconded to approve the January 23, 2014 minutes.  The minutes from January 23, 2014 were approved.
ANNOUNCEMENTS/DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Director Harris-Davis made announcements and stated there were about 250 applicants for the Investigator position.  According to the Human Resources Department of the Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation (DLLR), of those 250 only 9 actually had the requisite minimum experience and education.  She will select the most qualified and interview them next week. 

Director Harris-Davis reported that the newly created Certified Public Accountant (CPA) Consultant position had been posted for a third time and that the Office finally has a few viable candidates.  Those interviews will take place he following week.   
The Office is still looking to fill vacancies on the Advisory Council.  The openings are Consumer, Crematory, and Non-Profit.  Mr. John Budreski has expressed an interest in being the Crematory member.   
In past meetings, the Advisory Council made some suggestions for an OCO e-Newsletter and moving forward she would like the Council to make specific recommendations for content to be addressed in it.  Other considerations include the frequency of production, targeting the specific audience we want to reach and whether or not to create one newsletter for licensees and one newsletter for consumers.
Director Harris-Davis also pointed out the fact that the Sunset report requires the Office to produce a revised brochure, in conjunction with the Board of Morticians, on death care.  Proposed content of the brochure was briefly discussed along with suggested distribution sites.  A suggestion was made to also produce the brochure in Spanish, as well.  The Council agreed on the fact that the revised brochure should also address issues relating to monuments and burial goods.  In the interim, as the brochure and newsletter are being developed the Director will look into placing regular articles on Death Care and OCO information in “The Beacon” a free statewide newspaper for seniors.
The Director suggested that the OCO website might need to be reviewed and updated.  She requested that the Advisory Council review it and come back to the next meeting with suggestions.  Ms. Cohen, Ms. Suskin, and Mr. Linthicum volunteered to work together on Frequently Asked Questions (FAQs) and will bring some suggestions to the next meeting.  Mr. Zinner will work on organizational suggestions for the website.  Director Harris-Davis will work with the Board of Morticians on the brochure.  Mr. Zinner will lead the effort to create a newsletter.
LEGISLATIVE PROPOSALS
There were five bills submitted that came from or pertain to the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO).  House Bill 13 (OCO-Perpetual Care Trust Funds and Preneed Trust Accounts) has already passed the House with amendments.  The statutory language of the bill contains language, which is similar to the information, which is contained in regulations in regard to capital gains on perpetual care trust funds.  Significant changes are also contained in the bill regarding the investment of preneed trust funds and the treatment of capital gains on preneed trust funds.

House Bill 404 and the cross-over Senate Bill 577 (Department of Health and Mental Hygiene-State Facilities-Cemeteries) are assigned to the Health and Government Operations and Finance Committees.  The bill deals with perpetual care for cemeteries located on the property of State facilities for the intellectually disabled as well as the former Rosewood Center and Crownsville State Hospital.  There have been some amendments submitted to these bills.  The Department has submitted amendments to Senate Bill 775, which would require a report regarding unclaimed cremated human remains to go directly to the State Board of Anatomy instead of the OCO.  The OCO would receive a copy of that report.  
Another bill, Senate Bill 835, would exempt a Frederick County cemetery from regulation by the OCO.  Pet cemeteries are not currently regulated by the OCO since the OCO only regulates cemeteries used for the interment of human remains.  Senate Bill 1003 would formalize that exemption of pet cemeteries from regulation by the OCO.

NEW BUSINESS
At the next meeting, the Council will look at confirming dates for June 2014, October 2014, and December 2014 due to conflicts with industry conference dates.   
There will be discussion regarding the SCI/Stewart merger.

The next Advisory Council meeting is scheduled for March 27, 2014 at 10 A.M.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made to adjourn. The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 12:20 p.m.
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